

# Works Cited

## Primary Sources

### Books

Civilian Conservation Corps.+American History. ABC-CLIO, 2010. Web. 24 Sept. 2010. <<http://americanhistory.abc-clio.com/Topics/Display/1187219?sid=253405&cid=41&useConcept=False>>.

This source told me what the CCC was and how they were part of the New Deal. It also stated who was in the CCC and how they were previously unemployed. The New Deal was a consequence of the conservation movement. The CCC was an environmental organization formed after Hetch Hetchy as a consequence.

Cohen, Stan. *The Tree Army: A Pictorial History of the Civilian Conservation Corps, 1933-1942*. Missoula: Pictorial Histories, 1980. Print.

This book was a contributing image source because they were mostly primary source images of the CCC. The images were of work projects they had, the oaths they took, and the lives of the CCC workers. These primary source images were beneficial to my understanding of the topic.

Maher, Neil M. *Nature's New Deal: The Civilian Conservation Corps and the Roots of the American Environmental Movement*. New York: Oxford UP, 2008. Print.

This book was a good resource because it provided a foundation for my understanding of the damming and the CCC. This book also included images of the CCC and posters of environmentalism from the 1930s. It also showed the debate involved with Pinchot and Muir. It also detailed what the causes of the environmental movement were.

Muir, John. *John Muir: Nature Writings: The Story of My Boyhood and Youth; My First Summer in the Sierra; The Mountains of California; Stickeen; Essays*. Library of America, April 22, 1997. Print.

This book contained a series of writings of John Muir. It was a very important primary source for me, as it really helped me get an idea of Muir as a person. His writings were very interesting and really helped me get an idea of this important figure in the Hetch Hetchy debate. John Muir was the major supporter of the preservationists so finding his personal opinion was very helpful.

*John of the Mountains: The Unpublished Journals of John Muir*. University of Wisconsin Press, 1979. Print.

This compilation of John Muir's journals helped solidify my picture of John Muir. His fervor for conservation is almost infectious, and these journals really helped me grasp his views on nature and the surrounding world. This was helpful because it gave me more information on the preservationist views.

*The Mountains of California*. Penguin, 1993. Print.

This compilation of Muir's writings about the mountains really illustrates his position as a conservationist. His writings are almost poetic at times, as he describes the grand scenery of the Sierra Mountains. I used this book to develop my understanding of Muir's perspective.

My First Summer in the Sierra. New York, New York: Houghton Mifflin Company, 1998. Print.

This book, written by John Muir, contains his writings of his journey across the Sierra Mountains. His powerful descriptions really helped me visualize this area and gain an understanding of Muir's passion for conservation.

Pinchot, Gifford. The Fight for Conservation. Kessinger Publishing, June 30, 2004. Print.

Pinchot's own book on conservation illustrates his own passion and his enthusiasm for conservationism is almost contagious. I used this book in generating some of my own ideas about the Conservationist movement. Pinchot's clear explanations really illustrate his points, and expresses the urgency of conservation.

United States. Congress. Joint Committee. Investigation of the Department of the Interior and of the Bureau of Forestry, Volume 10. Nabu Press, February 4, 2010. Print.

This book provided a government documentation of the events surrounding the Hetch Hetchy Dam Debate. It gave me a point of view that was unbiased and contained mostly reports on official proceedings.

## Articles

Atkins, Thomas. "Book Preserves History of Logging in Calaveras and Amador Counties." Sierra Mountain Times. Sierra Mountain Times, Web. 4 Apr. 2011. <<http://mysierramountaintimes.com/2008/10/book-preserves-history-of-logging-in-calaveras-and-amador-counties/>>.

This article was used on the site because it contained an image of logging in the Sierras that was used on my timeline. It also gave me information on deforestation in the Sierras that improved my knowledge on the historical context.

California Historical Society. "Spring Valley." California Historical Chronicle. California Historical Society, Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <[http://www.californiahistoricalsociety.org/publications/pdf/winter\\_2001\\_cal\\_chron.pdf](http://www.californiahistoricalsociety.org/publications/pdf/winter_2001_cal_chron.pdf)>.

I used this site/newspaper to discover more information about the 1906 Earthquake. It had more civilian impact than other sources. It also told about the Spring Valley Water company and its issues with water supply to the city of San Francisco.

John Muir and the Sierra Nevada . Creating an Icon of Conservation.+Journal of the Sierra College Natural History Museum. Sierra Coll., 2008. Web. 17 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.sierracollege.edu/ejournals/jscnhm/v1n2/zichella.html>>.

This article describes Muir's first trip to the Sierras. I also used the image of him in the park on the website. This source also describes Muir's early life before his main interest in nature. This article was a detailed explanation of how much Muir enjoyed Hetch Hetchy and forest nature.

Rodgers, Terry. "The Hetch Hetchy War." San Diego Union-Tribune 17 July 2005: n. pag. Sign on San Diego. Web. 28 Feb. 2011. <[http://www.signonsandiego.com/uniontrib/20050717/news\\_lz1v17dam.html](http://www.signonsandiego.com/uniontrib/20050717/news_lz1v17dam.html)>.

This newspaper was published locally, in San Diego. It had a compelling and brief history of Hetch Hetchy. It continued on to talk about the debate today. Overall, this resource was interesting to read.

SDG&E Sunrise Powerlink Transmission Project.+California Public Utilities Commission. N.p., n.d. Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.cpuc.ca.gov/PUC/energy/Environment/Current+Projects/A0512014.htm>>.

I used this newsletter to learn about the incoming Sunrise Powerlink. I learned a lot about how similar this situation is to Hetch Hetchy. I also took an image of the predicted line from this newsletter.

SDGE Sunrise Power Link.+National Forest Service. Web. 2 Mar. 2011. <[http://public.sempra.com/newsreleases/viewpr.cfm?PR\\_ID=2504&Co\\_Short\\_Nm=SE](http://public.sempra.com/newsreleases/viewpr.cfm?PR_ID=2504&Co_Short_Nm=SE)>.

This source was a primary source that I used to understand the Sunrise Power Link proposal/system. This newsletter had the pros and cons of the link. It also had links to other publications and the official sustainability study.

Woodrow Wilson. The Independent Newspaper. Web. 18 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/presidents/woodrow-wilson-1417414.html>>.

The image from the article was used on President Wilson's biography page under Proponents - Debate.

## Government Documents/Speeches

Bosworth, Dale. Centennial Congress: A Historic Opportunity.+Centennial Congress. Washington, D.C. 3 Jan. 2005. USDA Forest Service. Web. 2 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.fs.fed.us/news/2005/speeches/01/centennial-congress.shtml>>.

I used some quotes from his speech about Pinchot on my site. He had some good conservation quotes that I could use. This speech summarized the conservationist opinion.

Johnson, Robert Underwood, and San Franciscan Representatives. "Hearing on San Francisco and the Hetch Hetchy Reservoir before the Committee." Library of Congress. Web. 1 Mar. 2011.

I used this hearing on my website to show the differing opinions during the final presentation before the Congress. It also caused the dam to be able to be built. I used the hearing as a primary source on my website.

Library of Congress. Raker Act.+Library of Congress Raker Act. Lib. of Congress, Web. 16 Jan. 2011. <[http://memory.loc.gov/cgi-bin/ampage?collId=amrvl&fileName=vl556//amrvl556.db&recNum=0&itemLink=r?ammem/AMALL:@field\(NUMBER+@band\(amrvl%20vl556\)\)&linkText=0](http://memory.loc.gov/cgi-bin/ampage?collId=amrvl&fileName=vl556//amrvl556.db&recNum=0&itemLink=r?ammem/AMALL:@field(NUMBER+@band(amrvl%20vl556))&linkText=0)>.

I used this official document to learn about the Raker Act. It was an official copy of the act and had the dates when it was first issued. I also put this copy of the Act on the website.

Manson, Mardsen. Library of Congress. Web. 4 Mar. 2011.

I used this hearing to show one of San Francisco's final attempts to convince the Congress of their side. It was a great primary source that I used on my website. It is very helpful towards understanding the political context.

State of California: The Resources Agency. Background.+Hetch Hetchy Restoration Study 2006: n. pag. Hetch Hetchy Restoration Study. Web. 24 Oct. 2011. <<http://www.water.ca.gov/>>

pubs/environment/hetch\_hetchy\_restoration\_study/hetch\_hetchy\_restoration\_study\_report.pdf>.

This source was helpful because it provided a primary source about today's debate. It also provided background on the damming and Yosemite National Park and predicted economic value/cost of the restoration.

## Websites

Muir, John, and Sierra Club. "The Hetch Hetchy Valley." Sierra Club. Sierra Club, n.d. Web. 26 Feb. 2011. <[http://www.sierraclub.org/ca/hetchhetchy/hetch\\_hetchy\\_muir\\_scb\\_1908.html](http://www.sierraclub.org/ca/hetchhetchy/hetch_hetchy_muir_scb_1908.html)>.

This webpage was a primary source that I quoted on my website. It was a bulletin from the Sierra Club. It covered the preservationist opinion of Hetch Hetchy Valley. When reading this excerpt, you can hear Muir's agitated tone while writing it. This website also had pictures that I used on my website.

Restore Hetch Hetchy. Restore Hetch Hetchy. Restore Hetch Hetchy, n.d. Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://hetchhetchy.org/>>.

This website was useful towards learning about the debate today. It is the main proponent for the removal of the dam today. I also took several pictures from this website to use on my site. I also used one of their videos/press conferences on my site.

Sunrise Powerlink. U.S. Forest Service. U.S. Forest Service, Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.fs.fed.us/r5/cleveland/projects/sunrise-powerlink/index.shtml>>.

I used this website to learn about the Sunrise power link plan. I learned that I can tie Hetch Hetchy back to this issue today. A large feasibility study was launched for it to make sure that the predicted outcomes would be correct unlike Hetch Hetchy.

The Virtual Museum of San Francisco. The Virtual Museum of San Francisco. The Virtual Museum of San Francisco, Web. 29 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.sfmuseum.org/todo/index.html>>.

I used this source extensively. I used it for its images and for information on James Phelan, former mayor of San Francisco. One of my primary sources also came from this site. This website had lots of information on San Francisco, Hetch Hetchy, and the 1906 earthquake. It was one of my most useful sources.

Yosemite Research Library. Web. 4 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.yosemite.ca.us/library/>>.

I used this website a lot for images on my site. It also had brief descriptions of some of the people on my debate pages. The information on this site was very useful visually on the site. The site also had images of Yosemite and Hetch Hetchy that depicted my topic very well.

## Database

Library of Congress. Web. Apr. 2011. <<http://loc.gov>>.

This collection was very useful in my project. I mainly used the Prints and Photographs Division in order to gain primary source images to use on the site. However I also downloaded primary source copies of acts of the Congress from this database collection.

## Reports

*Hetch Hetchy Water and the Bay Area Economy*. Bay Area Economic Council, Oct. 2002. Web. 3 May 2011. <<http://www.bayeconfor.org/pdf/hetchhetchyfinal2.pdf>>.

This journal/publication was about the plausibility of the restoration of Hetch Hetchy. It told about predicted outcomes of its restoration and the economic affect it would have. It was against the restoration and told of the failures that would come from the restoration.

Restore Hetch Hetchy in Yosemite National Park. Restore Hetch Hetchy, 2005. Web. 19 Feb. 2011. <[http://hetchhetchy.org/images/Reports/restore\\_hh\\_full\\_report\\_sept\\_2005.pdf](http://hetchhetchy.org/images/Reports/restore_hh_full_report_sept_2005.pdf)>.

This source was beneficial because it had a brief history of Hetch Hetchy. It also had influential quotes that I used on our website. It was also like the other 2006 study that was a sustainability study. It showed the steps that California needs to take in order to restore the valley.

San Francisco Water and Power, a History of the Municipal Water Department and Hetch Hetchy System. San Francisco Public Utilities Commission . Communications and Outreach, 2005. Web. 27 March 2011.

<[http://sfwater.org/detail.cfm/MC\\_ID/18/MSD\\_ID/114/MTO\\_ID/520/C\\_ID/2545](http://sfwater.org/detail.cfm/MC_ID/18/MSD_ID/114/MTO_ID/520/C_ID/2545)>.

This report was useful because it contained much history about Hetch Hetchy and primary source images. Images on the timeline came from this report. This report also covered unanswered questions that I had and the history of San Francisco.

Statement of Senator Dianne Feinstein on Proposals to Tear Down O'Shaughnessy Dam. Senator Feinstein News Source, 2005. Web. 5 April 2011.

<<http://feinstein.senate.gov/05releases/r-hetchhetch2.pdf>>.

This statement was used on the Debate Continues page. It showed Senator Feinstein's opinion on taking down the dam today. It was great support for pro . damming today.

## Images

Ethan Hitchcock. Library of Congress. LC, Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.history.army.mil/brochures/occupation/occupation.htm>>.

I used this image on Ethan Hitchcock's biography on his Proponent - Debate page.

Frank B. Brandegee. c. 1910. Lib. of Congress. Library of Congress: Department of Prints and Publications. Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <[http://luirig.altervista.org/naturaitaliana/viewpics.php?title=\[Frank+H+Home+Run+Baker,+Philadelphia+AL+\(baseball\)\]](http://luirig.altervista.org/naturaitaliana/viewpics.php?title=[Frank+H+Home+Run+Baker,+Philadelphia+AL+(baseball)])>.

This image was used on Brandegee's biography on the Proponents - Debate page.

Franklin Lane. National Park Service. National Park Service, Web. 18 Feb. 2011. <[http://www.cr.nps.gov/history/online\\_books/utley-mackintosh/interior13.htm](http://www.cr.nps.gov/history/online_books/utley-mackintosh/interior13.htm)>.

I used this image for Franklin Lane's biography on the Proponents - Debate page.

Frederick Law Olmsted Jr. N.d. National Park Service. Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <[http://www.nps.gov/history/history/online\\_books/sontag/olmsted.htm](http://www.nps.gov/history/history/online_books/sontag/olmsted.htm)>.

This image was used on Olmsted Jr.'s biography page.

Gifford Pinchot and Theodore Roosevelt. U.S. Forest Service. U.S. Forest Service, Web. 28 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.fs.fed.us/r3/asnf/centennial/historic-photos.shtml>>.

This picture was useful because it was of both President Roosevelt and Pinchot and because I talk about their partnership so much it was nice to visually show that.

Gifford Pinchot: Chief of U.S. Forest Service. U.S. Forest Service. U.S. Forest Service, Web. 28 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.fs.fed.us/r3/asnf/centennial/historic-photos.shtml>>.

This image of Gifford Pinchot was used on my site on his biography in debate. It is a sharp portrait photo of him.

J. Horace McFarland. Pennsylvania Capitol Preservation Committee. Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <[http://cpc.state.pa.us/cpcweb/hist\\_mcfarland.jsp](http://cpc.state.pa.us/cpcweb/hist_mcfarland.jsp)>.

This image was used on J. Horace McFarland's biography page under Proponents - Debate. Some of the information they put next to the photograph also improved my understanding of him.

Robert Underwood Johnson. Sierra Club: John Muir. Sierra Club, Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <[http://www.sierraclub.org/john\\_muir\\_exhibit/people/johnson.aspx](http://www.sierraclub.org/john_muir_exhibit/people/johnson.aspx)>.

This image of Johnson is used on his biography page. This website also had information about Johnson and Muir.

## Secondary Sources

### Books

Barton, Greg. American Environmentalism. San Diego: Greenhaven, 2002. Print.

This book put the Hetch-Hetchy controversy into context within the American environmental movement. It also expanded on the ideas of preservation and conservation. It showed the two opposing yet similar sides of the debate, Pinchot and Muir. This book overall gave me a general understanding.

Gottlieb, Robert. Forcing the Spring. Washington D.C.: Island, 1993. Print.

This source was beneficial because it described what a green utopia would be like and how we should strive for that. Then it went on to describe John Muir and the preservationist movement during the Hetch-Hetchy time. It also stated that the Hetch-Hetchy controversy was a significant historical event leading up to the environmental movement.

Magoc, Chris J. Environmental Issues in American History. Westport: Greenwood, 2006. Print.

This resource was productive because it showed the real numbers behind Hetch-Hetchy yet how vast the conflict soon became. It also provided many primary source documents.

Merchant, Carolyn. Green versus Gold: Sources in California's Environmental History. Washington D.C.: Island, 1998. Print.

This book was useful in my research. This book described The Yosemite National Park and its preservation for the people of America. It also described the Hetch-Hetchy Valley before the O'Shaughnessy Dam and reservoir and how controversial destroying part of the park was in the public.

Miller, Char. Gifford Pinchot and the Making of Modern Environmentalism (Pioneers of Conservation). Washington, DC: Island Press, 2001. Print.

This recently published book provided a fresh perspective on Pinchot's activism. The author included many primary sources that helped me gain an idea of this revolutionary time period, as Pinchot changed the face of the conservationist movement. The author highlighted Pinchot's ideas, and emphasized their relevance in today's world.

Steen, Harold K. The Conservation Diaries of Gifford Pinchot. Durham, North Carolina: The Forest History Society, 2001. Print.

I used this book to gain a deeper understanding of Gifford Pinchot. As one of the leading members of the conservationist movement, his ideas have been documented extensively by others, but this book provided a unique perspective -- Pinchot's own. This collection of diaries opened up the private life of Pinchot: his conversation with Roosevelt, his impressions of Vanderbilt, etc. This book was vital to gaining an understanding of Pinchot, the man.

Wurm, Ted. Hetch Hetchy and Its Dam Railroad. Berkeley: Howell-North, 1973. Print.

This source was beneficial because it provided a brief historical context of the damming but then went on to explain the dam's railroad. The railroad brought supplies and services to the camps, dams, tunnels, and other places along the railway.

## Articles

"Dawn of the New Deal (Overview).+American History. ABC-CLIO, 2010. Web. 24 Sept. 2010. <<http://americanhistory.abc-clio.com/Topics/Display/1187219?cid=41&terms=The+New+Deal>>.

This source was helpful because it helped me understand what the New Deal was. I needed to know about the New Deal because it was part of the history leading up to the CCC. It also helped me learn about the pros and cons of the New Deal.

"Hetch Hetchy plan feasible, report says." Matt Weiser, Staff Writer. Sacramento Bee, July 20, 2006. <<http://www.sacbee.com/content/politics/story/14279971p-15088430c.html>>.

This source in the newspaper helped me to understand how the debate is still currently progressing. It provided an update on how the public was taking the news of a newfound Yosemite. It was an average citizen's opinion.

## Papers

Null, Sarah E. "RE-ASSEMBLING HETCH HETCHY: Water Supply Implications of Removing O'Shaughnessy Da." *UC Davis Thesis Library* Dec. 2003: n. pag. *UC Davis Libraries*. Web. 3 May 2011. <<http://cee.engr.ucdavis.edu/faculty/lund/students/SarahNullThesis.pdf>>.

This paper was focused primarily on Hetch Hetchy and the benefits of restoring the valley today. This paper was a graduate thesis by a student of Prof. Lund, to whom I had asked for an interview. He provided me with new sources about Hetch Hetchy that helped me to better understand Hetch Hetchy.

## Websites

BAWSCA. %Early Support for the Raker Act (1914).+BAWSCA: Bay Area Water Supply & Conservation Agency. BAWCA, Web. 24 Feb. 2011. <<http://bawasca.org/about/history-and-milestones/>>.

This website provided a brief summary on the Raker Act. It also had a photo of John Raker that I used on the website. The summary was about the act itself and Raker's influence on the Bay Area.

Bradley, Martha Sonntag. %Glen Canyon Dam Controversy.+Utah History. Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <[http://historytogo.utah.gov/utah\\_chapters/utah\\_today/glencanyondamcontroversy.html](http://historytogo.utah.gov/utah_chapters/utah_today/glencanyondamcontroversy.html)>.

I used this website to discover what the Glen Canyon Dam was. This debate was influenced by previous environmental controversies like Hetch Hetchy however it resulted in the damming of the Colorado River in this area. Like Hetch Hetchy, there were two opposing sides of the debate and through publicity the Utah public became informed regularly of the damming.

Chairman Martin Dies of the House Committee. National Archives. Web. 28 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.archives.gov/publications/prologue/2006/fall/agloso.html>>.

This site helped me find a picture of Martin Dies. He was influential to the debate. This was one of the only sites where I could find his image.

DeLong, Tedd. %Marcus Aurelius Smith: Arizona's First Senator 1912.+Sharlot Hall Museum. Sharlot, 30 June 2009. Web. 25 Feb. 2011. <[http://sharlot.org/archives/history/dayspast/text/2009\\_06\\_30.shtml](http://sharlot.org/archives/history/dayspast/text/2009_06_30.shtml)>.

I used this site to find out information about Marcus A. Smith. I also used the image of him from this article.

Environmental Defense Fund. %What Is Hetch Hetchy?+Environmental Defense Fund. Environmental Defense Fund, Web. 2 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.edf.org/page.cfm?tagID=6128>>.

This source was beneficial because it provided another opinion on the debate and feasible studies on its restoration. It also had a timeline that was specific to the Hetch Hetchy Valley.

Marin History Museum. %Bristine Ravine.+This Week in Marin History Archives. Marin County, Mar. 2010. Web. 19 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.marinhistory.org/thiswkarchiveMar10.html>>.

This website had an image of John Muir, Gifford Pinchot, and President Roosevelt together. This image was a very rare image. This site had information on their %friendship+

Newell, Georgianna. %Important Individuals in the Hetch Hetchy Controversy.+Hetch Hetchy Valley. San Francisco State U, Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://userwww.sfsu.edu/~gnewell/index.htm>>.

I used this website to see what another website on this topic looked like. I also looked at her list of important people so that I could formulate my main characters.

PBS. %National Parks.+The National Parks: America's Best Idea. PBS, 2009. Web. 17 Feb. 2011. <<http://www.pbs.org/nationalparks/history/>>.

I used this website to form historical context of the Yosemite Valley and environmentalism altogether. The website had small episodes of the Park system and Muir. Their timeline also

helped me understand the context and order of how things occurred. I also used an image of an NY Times article from this site.

San Francisco Public Utilities Commission. *California's Living New Deal Project*. San Francisco Public Utilities Commission, n.d. Web. 3 May 2011.

<<http://livingnewdeal.berkeley.edu/map/view.php?l=129>>.

This website was referred to me through Dr. Gray Brechin. He was the one of the main photographers for the pictures on the site. The site contains many historical pictures of the damming of Hetch Hetchy. It is one of the only sources where I found pictures of the construction of the dam. It was a beneficial secondary source.

United States Senator Dianne Feinstein. Web. 5 Apr. 2011. <<http://feinstein.senate.gov/public/>>.

I used this website to locate an image of Senator Feinstein to use on the Debate Continues page. It also gave me a link to the Senator's address to the public that I used on the Debate Continues page as well.

U.S. Geological Survey. *The Great 1906 San Francisco Earthquake*.+USGS Earthquake Hazards. USGS, Web. 22 Feb. 2011. <<http://earthquake.usgs.gov/regional/nca/1906/18april/index.php>>.

I used this website a lot for information about the 1906 Earthquake in San Francisco. I used one of the images from the site on the website. There were many photos of the quake on the site and first-person accounts of the earthquake.

## Images/Video

Appalachian Mountain Club Logo. Appalachian Mountain Club. Web. 3 Mar. 2011.

<<http://www.outdoors.org/>>.

I used this logo to depict the Appalachian Mountain Club. The club was heavily sided with the preservationists. This logo is used in an animation on the site.

Asle Gronna. Brooklyn College. Web. 1 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.brooklyn.cuny.edu/pub/departments/history/>>.

This image was used on Gronna's biography page. It was a good size and clear coloring.

Crocker Building at Montgomery and Market in 1913. San Francisco City Maps. Web. 3 Mar.

2011. <[http://www.sfcityguides.org/public\\_guidelines.html?article=203&submitted=TRUE&srch\\_text=&submitted2=&topic=Inventions](http://www.sfcityguides.org/public_guidelines.html?article=203&submitted=TRUE&srch_text=&submitted2=&topic=Inventions)>.

I used this image to represent the turn of the century in San Francisco. It shows a bustling city on its way to becoming a center of great commerce.

Dude, Where's My River? Synergia Learning Ventures. DVD.

This video was valuable because it provided a modern-day opinion on Hetch-Hetchy. It went directly to the dam and the organization Restore Hetch Hetchy. The participants in the video conducted interviews with the leaders of the organizations at the park.

The Call of the Wild. Kent District Library. Kent County, n.d. Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.kdl.org/categories/18/books/161>>.

I used this image to depict the novel, The Call of the Wild, by Jack London. This cover image was used in an animation on the site.

Jack London - his life and books. Parks and Recreation in Sonoma County. Sonoma County, Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.parks.sonoma.net/JLStory.html>>.

This image was used to show who Jack London was. It was used in an animation on the site.

O'Shaughnessy Dam. Missouri U of Science and Technology. Missouri U of Science and Technology, Web. 4 Apr. 2011. <<http://www.mst.edu/>>.

I used this image as the final image on my timeline to make a strong impact to show the dam after all the construction.

Wilderness. Web. 3 Mar. 2011. <<http://www.personal.psu.edu/tjt5058/Wilderness2.jpg>>.

I used this image to show the wilderness generally on my site. It also was a background in an animation on the site.

## Interviews

Brechin, Gray. Personal Phone Interview. 9 May 2011. Historical Geographer and Author. Ph.D., University of California, Berkeley.

Dr. Brechin was one of my most useful interviews. He wrote the book, *Imperial San Francisco: Urban Power, Earthly Ruin*. I used this book to understand more diplomacy that had occurred in the Hetch Hetchy issue. When I interviewed Dr. Brechin, he told me specifically about John Muir and the failures of the damming. Dr. Brechin, both his interview and his book, were some of the most important sources I had.

Hasencamp, William. Personal Phone Interview. 6 May 2011. Manager of the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California.

Mr. Hasencamp works with the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California on a daily basis. He was very knowledgeable about water plans today because of this position. I interviewed him in order to understand the consequences of the damming and water rights today.

Nash, Roderick. Personal Phone Interview. 27 Feb 2011. Professor Emeritus, University of California, Santa Barbara. Ph.D., University of Wisconsin. Environmental Studies Program and History.

Professor Nash is a retired professor from the University of California, Santa Barbara. He is also the author of the book *Wilderness and the American Mind*. His interview was one of the most important interviews I had access to. He answered all of my questions completely so that I could use his audio on my website. He helped illustrate how my topic relates to the theme.

Rosekrans, Spreck. Personal Phone Interview. 13 May 2011. Economic Analyst in the Environmental Defense Fund.

Mr. Rosekrans was another interview that allowed me to understand the consequences of the damming. He was able to tell me what the similarities between Hetch Hetchy and environmental controversies today were. I also used a clip of him on my site talking about the rarity of Hetch Hetchy and the lesson we have learned.

## **Audio**

Big Yellow Taxi, Hard Candy, Counting Crows, 2002. Geffen Records.

I used this song on my consequences page to illustrate the impact of damaging our natural resources. This song depicts this concept very well.

Ballad for Kay, Acoustic Heart 2, Acoustic Alchemy, 2004. Shanachie Records.

I used this melody in the introduction and other background music. It was instrumental and soothing much like the serenity of Hetch Hetchy.